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The Society for the Study of French History

Minutes of the Committee Meeting held in the Institute of Historical Research, London

on Saturday 14th October 2006
Present:
 Pamela Pilbeam (Chair), Guy Rowlands (Secretary), Geoff Watkins, Stephen Tyre, Philip McCluskey (PG), Penny Roberts, Julian Wright, Malcolm Crook, Tim Baycroft, John Strachan, David Hopkin, Michael Jones.
1. Apologies for absence: Joe Bergin, Bill Doyle, Sîan Reynolds, Mike Rapport, Kevin Gould, Peter Campbell, Noelle Plack, Sharif Gemie.

2. Minutes of meeting held on 15thOctober 2005: were agreed and signed by Pamela Pilbeam, though the year needed to be added!
3. Matters arising: The north-west England branch of the Association for the Study of Modern and Contemporary France held a meeting on 20th September and have set up a programme of regional events, including plans for a French presidential elections party in 2007.
Pamela Pilbeam proposed that the SSFH should award a prize for the best article published in Frecnh History in each calendar year, with the journal’s editorial board as the judges and the SSFH trustees asked to ratify their choice. It was agreed that Malcolm Crook as editor should ruminate about the judging procedure, and the prize competition would begin with effect from this current year 2006. It was agreed that the prize should amount to £250, subject to the approval of the trustees. The award would be made to the winner, hopefully in person, at the SSFH annual conference following that calendar year.
Guy Rowlands would contact John Dunne to determine whether he wished to remain a member of the committee any longer.
4. Report from Trustees: No formal report was received. Malcolm Crook pointed out that the constitutional arrangements for the trustees are unclear, and it is particularly unclear whether the convenor should transmit a report for the committee meeting. Richard Bonney still appears to be the convenor of the trustees and remains the co-signatory for financial transactions with Geoff Watkins. Richard would be asked to clarify what he sees his role as convenor is, and his assessment of the role would be incorporated into discussions about the constitutional arrangements for the SSFH. Guy Rowlands would contact Richard Bonney on this matter.
5. Report from the Secretary:
(a) Postgraduate Spending.
BURSARY AWARD 2006:- Guy Rowlands presented the list of awards made in May 2006 (names in Appendix A of these minutes). The deadline of early February had been moved to the nearest Friday to mid-March to ensure adequate numbers of entries, and it was agreed that this should henceforth remain the deadline for applictions. The committee reviewed the global sum to be made available for these awards, and, on the advice of Geoff Watkins, recommended to the trustees that the sum of £7500, available in 2006, should remain the sum for the 2007 round. The trustees would be asked to confirm this recommendation by Guy Rowlands.
POSTGRADUATE RESEARCH TRAINING:- John Strachan raised the issue of expenditure on a research training day, with senior SSFH members and perhaps French archivists speaking to PGs. It was felt that it might be most appropriate for a training session to take place at the annual conference, probably in a 3rd day, and the St Andrews conference organisers would try to make provision for this. Geoff Watkins would also contact trustees to get approval for spending on postgraduate training. Malcolm Crook’s suggestion that the SSFH should support other training days as and when they were proposed (along with effective planning) was also agreed. John Strachan and Phil McCluskey would seek to come up with a proposal for the form of this training by the early New Year 2007.
LANGUAGE TRAINING:- Julian Wright reraised the issue (Minutes 2005 committee) of funding for language training to facilitate the shift from undergraduate to Masters or from Masters to PhD research, but no further investigation had happened since the 2005 committee. Tim Baycroft stressed that the idea had been to send prospective PGs to France to enhance their skills in an intensive environment, and certain programmes should be identified as “approved”. Julian Wright and the PG representatives are to investigate which programmes should be funded, and to report back to the committee electronically via Guy Rowlands for decisions to be made. It was agreed that any such SSFH funding should not be for language courses within HEIs that are integral to their postgraduate training programmes, and Geoff Watkins also warned that funding language courses would be costly.
(b) Undergraduate Dissertation Prize.

Guy Rowlands reported the outcome of the judging (prize-winners listed in Appendix B of these minutes). The quality of the submissions was found to be heartening. Julian Wright noted that one of the winning candidates was Charlotte Wink, not Winks. Guy Rowlands (convenor of judges) explained that the dissertations were blind-read by the other judges without any idea of how the host HEI had ranked them or graded them. The awarding methodology was considered sound, and the committee approved the outcome of this year’s competition. The judges (Guy Rowlands, Tim Baycroft, Michael Jones, Sharif Gemie and Mike Rapport) were thanked for their work. Guy Rowlands would send contact addresses to Geoff Watkins for him to despatch cheques, and he would notify the students of the outcomes, and he would write to the unsuccessful candidates’ HEIs to express how delighted we were at the quality of their submissions.
(c) Ireland representative.

Guy Rowlands hoped to contact Irish colleagues over the coming months about the new committee post, and Pamela Pilbeam suggested contacting Detmar Klein.
(d) Guy Rowlands’ possible absence 2007-8.

Guy Rowlands explained he had applied for a Humboldt Foundation Fellowship to go to Freiburg between late July 2007 and September 2008, and that if he was successful in getting this award (to be announced in November 2006) he would be unavailable to act as Secretary during this time. It was agreed that for such a period of absence Mike Rapport would be asked to stand in for at least part of the year, with Stephen Tyre possibly available to act from February 2008 – all this on the grounds that keeping the SSFH archives and contacts in Scotland made the most sense pending Guy’s return to duties. Tim Baycroft’s offer to look after the undergraduate dissertation prize competition in 2007 and 2008 was gratefully accepted, and as was Penny Roberts’ offer to be the early modern judge on this panel. Guy Rowlands to inform the committee and trustees of the outcome of his application as soon as known.
(e) AHRC proposals for future PG awards.

Guy Rowlands summarised the proposals for the changes to postgraduate award application and allocation processes, which the AHRC hoped to bring in with effect from autumn 2009. He expressed alarm that the Royal Historical Society had not been involved in the consultation process, unlike other subject bodies, and that its Council members had apparently not heard anything about either the proposal or the consultation process. David Hopkin, Tim Baycroft and Penny Roberts all pointed out that on the basis of the ESRC system it was difficult to find PG applicants willing to apply for designated fields of funded research; and that in David Hopkin’s experience at Glasgow organising the ESRC grants the paperwork was barely reduced if at all. Tim Baycroft and Guy Rowlands thought it a recipe for creating major tension and dissensions inside HEI departments owing to the need for departments to decide which areas should be designated in any bids for PG block funding, with undesignated areas losing out nearly altogether should the individual application route be shrunk too much. Pamela Pilbeam was concerned that the AHRC proposals would intensify research concentration in the golden triangle, and Michael Jones expressed worry about what this would mean for smaller departments.  It was agreed that Guy Rowlands would draft a letter for Pamela Pilbeam to consider and transmit with immediate effect to the AHRC as part of their consultation process. It was agreed this should point out the potentially hamful effects on further work in the field covered by our society because of the rarety of clustering of French history in departments and because French history generally has operated in the UK on a pattern of very high quality scholars scattered across UK HEIs with posts most often in departments dominated by other fields. The letter would also stress our belief that high quality postgraduate research comes largely out of high quality individual supervision and research facilities at whichever HEI the PG is based. The letter would also stress that the committee are unconvinced by the evidence provided for the need for such a major change in resource allocation mechanisms; and the AHRC needs to ensure the individual application route remains sufficiently large to prevent the problems raised above . The AHRC should also be asked to provide evidence that their proposed system works effectively elsewhere in the world, or is at least better than what we already have – something that is difficult to square with the dirigisme and hierarchical entrenchment of research-funding in most European countries. The letter would also contain the names of all committee members and trustees.
6. Report from the Website Editor: Guy Rowlands reported in Kevin Gould’s absence that the website had now been migrated from Greenwich to Nottingham Trent over the summer, with some minor teething troubles still to be sorted out; and that he and Kevin would be working to update its content in the next 6 weeks. David Hopkin warned that the Social History Society’s website had been run out of NTU and had been expelled from that university’s web domain by the Vice-Chancellor on the grounds that such sites were not the business of NTU. Should a similar problem happen with the SSFH website Guy Rowlands assured that a home would be found at St Andrews and that Kevin Gould, as a former St Andrews employee, would be given control over its content. It was requested that Kevin post up the results of the undergraduate dissertation prize, and the winning dissertations themselves; that the results of the postgraduate bursary prize, and reports from the winners would also be posted up; that the new French History article prize should be advertised; and that willingness of members to speak to schools would be advertised. Guy Rowlands was thanked for finding Kevin; and John Dunne was thanked for his many years of loyal service managing the website up to now.
7.
Report from the Membership Secretary: Stephen Tyre reported that the SSFH now had c240 UK members, that there was a steady stream of new people joining, especially between the conference and the autumn (start of academic year). He reported that a problem has arisen this year with Oxford University Press’s assumption of responsible for collecting membership subscriptions: they were treating members as “lapsed” if they had not actively changed their subscription arrangement; and Stephen has now stopped this premature exclusion. OUP are keen to manage SSFH subs and to link SSFH membership to subscription to a hard copy of the journal French History; at the 2006 conference Malcolm Crook, Stephen Tyre and Guy Rowlands had met with Clare Morton (OUP) to iron out difficulties and to discuss the possibility of linking membership instead to an e-journal subscription. An e-journal subscription would require the SSFH to underwrite a proportion of the membership cost. At the conference the above committee members talked with OUP about a figure of around £25, but OUP are not sure it is sustainable from their point of view. The problem is the perception of membership subs leaping up with any such changes. David Hopkin pointed out that membership of the Social History Society dropped massively in part because of exactly the sort of changeover OUP envisage. Geoff Watkins pointed out that we clearly still have quite a number of sleeping members.

It was agreed that Stephen and Malcolm Crook will continue discussions with OUP on this matter.
Stephen also raised the problem of members getting nothing at present when they join SSFH, especially with the demise of The French Historian (see also below). It was agreed that the SSFH needed a welcome pack,  plus a regular communication electronically with members. Stephen to work with Kevin Gould and Noelle Plack on this matter.
Guy Rowlands suggested we seek reciprocal membership rights with the North American Society for French Historical Studies, and it was agreed this should be investigated. He also proposed that Professor Eric Nelson (University of Missouri) should be our principal north American corresponding member, which Penny Roberts stated was a role lapsed formerly filled by Mack Holt. He would investigate this possibility this spring when Prof Nelson is at St Andrews on sabbatical.
8. Report from the Treasurer: Geoff Watkins reported that the SSFH was in a very healthy financial situation. He had presented the accounts for 2005 at the AGM in Sussex, and now stated that the SSFH’s assets currently stood at: £2277.79 in the current account; and £51,587.89 in the Ralph Gibson Fund account; and £8225.20 in the INVAC account. As of 21st September two postgraduate bursary recipients had not cashed their awards, to the value of £700 (Katherine Davies and Alison Appleby).
Oxford University Press have now passed on the money for membership subscriptions that they had collected: they add it to the income from French History and send it as one cheque; but it all goes into the Ralph Gibson account. This poses the small danger of the current account gradually winding down if membership subscriptions ALL go via OUP. Bursaries are now also having to be paid out of the Ralph Gibson Fund account. Geoff Watkins would try to get OUP to pay member subscriptions into the current account, and our profits from French History into the Ralph Gibson account; and he would also work out a mechanism for transferals between the 2 accounts.
At present, no interest is being earned on our substantial deposits in the Ralph Gibson account, because it is difficult to get an instant-access savings account with a good interest rate; the alternative would be to open a 3rd account for savings by splitting the sum in the Ralph Gibson account. It was agreed that Geoff Watkins should establish an interest-bearing account and transfer £30,000 into it. Stephen Tyre suggested putting some of the Ralph Gibson fund into the INVAC (P.O. Investments) account. Geoff Watkins would investigate the possibilities and mechanisms of all this.
As to the related question of membership details, Geoff Watkins and Stephen Tyre would discuss who stores what information.
9. Report from the Conference Organiser:
(a) Sussex Conference, 2006.

Peter Campbell had precirculated his report owing to his absence, and his main points were summarised. This year’s conference at Sussex University from 2-4 July 2006, appears to have been a success both in terms of celebrating twenty successful years of the Society and honouring its founders, - and academically. The theme attracted 70 international speakers and 40 more delegates exploring notions of power in France from 1500 to the present day. France (15), America (16) and Britain (31) each provided the largest numbers of speakers; others came from Australia, Canada, Israel, Italy, Spain, Germany, Belgium, The Netherlands and elsewhere. We were particularly pleased that one third of speakers, and many delegates, were graduates or early career researchers. This is a good sign for the future. Organised by Drs Campbell and Warne of the History Department, help was received from the French Embassy, the British Academy, our own journal French History, and the Royal Historical Society and the School of Humanities at Sussex. A special issue of French History edited by Peter Campbell, and a book (to be arranged he hopes) will follow. As the Southampton conference showed, the internet made a huge difference to the number of speakers, and we have the impression that we are on the verge of providing a much needed outlet for European Historians of France every year in Britain. Now we can get in touch with this ‘market’, the conferences should regularly be larger, we anticipate. We are about to ask for photos and all the summaries to be put on the website. Two minor problems to alert organisers to are cancellations and the expectation of major subsidies for fares and accommodation on the part of some (very few) speakers. We made sure that every speaker by Christmas knew the conference was paying in almost all cases, and that they knew they were expected to stay for the full two days if not more. This no doubt helped, but we still needed to draft in half a dozen extras including a plenary quite near the date. So it helps to stress the nature of the conference to delegates. The French in particular sometimes think it enough to fly in and out, and this is not what our famous hospitable atmosphere is about. 

The 2006 conference accounts were sent to Geoff Watkins as Treasurer. These show that we estimated the costs, size and income correctly and therefore broke even with the monies we received. The Society in effect subsidized this year not the conference but the celebratory reception. Geoff Watkins explained that the balance of the accounts was £495.27 (in the black) at present, but Jim Collins’ travel claim (c.£500) may or may not materialise. Against this, Geoff has issued £500 payment for bills for which Chris and Peter couldn’t logistically pay. Geoff warned organisers to be careful if you use a university acct if you are to get any surplus out at the end of the conference! The SSFH subsidises the annual conference to the tune of  £1500, and we made an extra exception for the 20th year for the location (Royal Pavilion).

(b)
St Andrews 2007 conference.

Stephen Tyre explained that preparations were underway for 1-3 July 2007 at St Andrews; and the theme of the plenaries would very largely be “Books and Archives”. The plenary speakers have been lined up, and one of the sessions would be either a round table of 4 speakers or 2 plenary half-lectures & presentations). The School of History’s grant to the conference should cover the cost of bringing the plenaries from France, though if money were forthcoming from the British Academy et al this money could bre redeployed elsewhere. The costings are roughly similar to 2006. And Stephen pointed out strongly that the  journey to St Andrews is not as far as one thinks but a special logistical effort at the Scottish end is being planned. The Society for French Studies held their conference at St Andrews in July 2006 and was a great success, and the SSFH will get the same package as them. There is also to be a special volume of French History to mark Robert Knecht’s 80th birthday, and the intention is to present the volume to him at the conference; it was agreed that the SSFH will also pay for Bob to get to St Andrews. **NB This information is to be kept secret from Bob!**
(c)
Venue for 2008.

Tim Baycroft suggested Aberystwyth, and he has been in contact to this effect with Peter Jackson. It was thought that York might be asked for either 2009 or 2010. It was agreed that: Tim Baycroft would confirm with Aberystwyth that the SSFH would indeed like to come to them in 2008.
10. Report from the Editors of French History: Malcolm Crook formally stated his wish to appoint Julian Wright as the new deputy editor of French History. After calls for volunteers at the conference Julian was the only person to come forward; the trustees have approved his appointment; and the committee now approved Julian’s appointment, subject to the AGM confirming him in July 2007. Julian’s appointment to take place with immediate effect. Malcolm Crook also explained that he very much wanted feedback on the journal, though this was largely to ensure we maintained our high reputation.

In Mike Rapport’s absence Guy Rowlands presented his report as reviews editor: the flow of books into the journal is good, and the flow of books out to reviewers is fairly steady, though he plans to increase the tempo to avoid a build-up!  By and large reviewers have been good at returning articles on time and he has had a good response to his appeal for postgraduates to come forward if they would like to review books. He suggested the following topics for a new form of review, the review article: Women writers and gender in early modern France; Franco-British relations (mostly twentieth century); France and the Second World War; The Fifth Republic. The committee approved Mike’s proposal for review articles, noting that “Modern and Contemporary France” tends to publish review articles that are not so much historical. Pamela Pilbeam recorded the SSFH’s gratitude to the journal team for their work.
11. A replacement for the French Historian: Much of this discussion was linked to membership business (see above). But it was also noted that Noelle Plack would be asked to discuss matters with Stephen Tyre and Kevin Gould (as she appears willing to do) with a view to the periodic sending out of an electronic newsletter collating various business.
12. Monographs/conference proceedings in French history: Guy Rowlands raised the currently remote possibility of a joint monograph series on French history with our sister organisation, SFHS, in north America, with either Duke UP or OUP being approached. The committee gave Guy the green light to continue talking with SFHS members on an informal basis.

There was also discussion about the publication of proceedings arising from the SSFH annual conference. Peter Campbell was already organising such a publication arising from the 2006 conference, and it was requested he should talk to the George Rudé colleagues in Australia about their conference proceedings & how they are performing. It was agreed that generally our conference papers are too scattered to allow for coherent publication, except on an ad hoc basis and the initiative of an individual, and that that was how matters should remain. There has thus far been no formal discussion of any underwriting by the Society for any such publications, and it was firmly agreed that any such underwriting would require the full approval of the committee and trustees at the early stage of planning such a volume, and on the basis of a concrete proposal prior to any detailed negotiations with a publisher. It was stressed that the SSFH would not normally approve underwriting of such publications, ditto subventions for the costs of publishing individual scholars’ works on French history.
13. Schools Liaison: Malcolm Crook has raised the matter of schools liaison with Emmanuel Godin & Martin Evans but no progress on joint activities has yet been made, and he will continue to pursue these discussions. A conference is being considered but the basic problems are finding sufficient interest in schools and the problem of taking pupils out of schools these days. Pamela Pilbeam suggested we should place on our website that SSFH members are willing to speak to schools should they wish. The committee agreed. Talks could be on any subject regarding French history.
14. Date of next Committee Meeting: this will be held at the conference at St Andrews, 1st-3rd July 2007 over breakfast on Monday 2nd July. Thereafter, October committee meetings would be discontinued and instead a meeting be held in January each year in London – so that the committee meets every six months. The next non-conference committee meeting is therefore Saturday, 19th January 2008.
15. Any Other Business: The SFHS conference in 2009 will be held in Strasbourg but they have not expressed any enthusiasm for a joint conference.  It was agreed that John Strachan (PG rep) can continue on the committee after his viva until the next committee meeting, and that an application to fill any committee vacancies by him thereafter would be welcomed. Pamela Pilbeam pointed out that Annie Jourdan (Amsterdam) would like to secure a Visiting Professorship somewhere in the UK and that suggestions would be welcome;Guy Rowlands would email around French historians to see which HEI might be most appropriate and willing to offer her a place.
APPENDIX A.

POSTGRADUATE TRAVEL GRANT COMPETITION, SPRING 2006

CANDIDATE



SUM AWARDED

Katherine Davies (Manchester)

£500

Gemma Betros (Cambridge)

£115

Neil Murphy (Glasgow)


£495

Claire Eldridge (St Andrews)

£500

Matthew Cole (Sheffield)

£500

Philip McCluskey (St Andrews)

£500

Christopher Millington (Cardiff)

£500

James Ricketts (Oxford)


£500

Dawn Dodds (Cambridge)

£500

Philip John (St Andrews)

£460

Pernille Røge (Cambridge)

£500

Richard Clarke (Kingston)

£400

Tina Schwenk (Stirling)


£400

Katherine Stirling (Cambridge)

£400

Giora Sternberg (Oxford)

£300

Michael Stitt (Oxford)


£300

Alison Appleby (RHBNC, London)
£200

Jonathan Smyth (RHBNC, London)
£200

Louisa Zanoun (LSE)


£200

James Mansell (Manchester)

£000

TOTAL EXPENDITURE = £7470

APPENDIX B.
SOCIETY FOR THE STUDY OF FRENCH HISTORY

UNDERGRADUATE DISSERTATION PRIZE 2006

CO-WINNERS £200 each):

Charlotte Wink (University of Durham): Poets and Communards: Recasting Languedocian Regionalism in the 1870s

Bryony Palmer (University of Oxford): Religious Division and Political Controversy in 1620s France: Writings about the French Crown and the Huguenots

RUNNER-UP (£100 each):

Rachel Leow (University of Warwick): From Virtue to Vice. Paris looks East

